Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine





www.appuls.org



www.hkspra.org



www.pedipulm.org.tw



Medknow

Avamys is effective for all major nasal and ocular symptoms associated with AR¹



A study* evaluating the effects of FFNS on the symptoms of seasonal allergic rhinitis (SAR) demonstrated:

> Reduction in nasal symptoms of seasonal AR compared with baseline seasonal AR compared with basen (Mean baseline rTNSS over 2 weeks: 9.3; mean change: -3.88)¹

Reduction in ocular symptoms of seasonal AR compared with baseline ≈**38**%

(Mean baseline rTOSS over 2 weeks: 6.2; mean change: -2.33)1

* Integrated analysis was performed on data from 4 randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, parallelgroup, bmulticentre trials, which were designed to evaluate the efficacy and safety of FFNS, 110 µg QD for 14 days in 1141 adult and adolescent SAR patients exposed to mountain cedar, ragweed or grass pollen allergen. The primary efficacy measure for each study was the mean change from baseline over the entire treatment period in daily rTNSS.



Safety and tolerability

Avamys is contraindicated in patients with hypersensitivity to any of the ingredients.²

Adverse reactions: Epistaxis (the incidence of epistaxis was higher in longer-term use [more than 6 weeks] than in short-term use [up to 6 weeks] in adults and adolescents; in paediatric clinical studies of up to 12 weeks duration the incidence of epistaxis was similar between fluticasone furoate and placebo), nasal ulceration and headache.²

A reduction in growth velocity has been observed in children treated with fluticasone furoate 110 µg daily for 1 year. Therefore, children should be maintained on the lowest dose that delivers adequate symptom control.²

In safety studies of adults with perennial allergic rhinitis there was no evidence to suggest that Avamys increases the incidence of adverse ocular effects.³⁴ As with other intranasal corticosteroids, physicians should be alert to potential systemic steroid effects including ocular changes such as central serous chorioretinopathy.²

Please refer to the full prescribing information for further details.

Prescribing information

NAME OF THE PRODUCT AVAMYS INASAL SPRAY QUALITATIVE AND QUANTITIVATIVE COMPOSITION Fluticasone Funcate 27.5mcg/ spray INDICATIONS AVAMYS is patients 2 years of age and older. DOSAGE AND ADMINISTRATION Administer AVAMYS (27.5mcg/spray) by the intranasal route only. Adults & adolescents 12 years: The symptoms have been controlled, reducing the dosage to 55mcg (1 spray in each nostril) once daily may be effective for maintainence.Children 2-11 years: The recommend adequately responding to 55mcg may use 110mcg (2 sprays in each nostril) once daily no exe symptoms have been controlled, he dosage may be decreased to 55mcg once PRECAUTIONS Based on data with another glucocorticoid metabolized by CYP3AL, co-administration with rinoawir is not recommende because of the potential risk of incre corticosterolids have been potented, particularly at high doses prescribed for prolonged periods. These effects are much less likely to occur than with oral corticosterolids aphysicians should be elart to potential system is ceriod effects including out one year. Therefore, children should be maintained on the lowest dose intranasal corticosterolids, physicians should be alert to potential system is ceriod effects including out one year. INTERACTIONS in a drug of of AVAMYS AVAMYS plasma concentrations in the ketoconazole group compared to placebo. The enzyme induction and inhibition data suggest that there is no theoretical basis for a corticible of dubro compared to attrilicities of dores in the oral of the compared to at thore of the protein of advertee model to the directions of MAWS of seconds of the protein at diverse model to attribute of attributed because of the protein of dubro. ate 27.5mcg/ spray INDICATIONS AVAMYS is indicated for the treatment of the symptoms of seasonal ar route only. Adults & adolescents 12 years: The recommended starting dosage is 110mcg (2 sprays in each motions have been controlled, the dosage may be decreased to 55mcg once daily CONTRAINDICATIONS Hyperse Availing justing outpending on the exclusion of the exclusion of the exclusion of other compounds at clinically relevant intransal does. Therefore, no clinical studies have been conducted to invest AVAMYS during pregnancy and lactation in humans. AVAMYS should be used in pregnancy only if the bents to the mother out (110mcg/day), plasma AVAMYS concentrations were typically non-quantiable and therefore potential for reproductive toxicity is including anaphylaxis, angloedema, rash, and urticaria. Headache. Rhinalgia, nasal discomfort (including nasal burning, nasal irrita gate interactions of AVAMYS on other drugs. PREGNANCY AND LACTATION Adequate data a than observation. Abbreviated Prescribing Information based on PI version GDS10/IPI09

Please read the full prescribing information prior to administration. Full prescribing information is available on request from GlaxoSmithKline Ltd, 23/F, Tower 6, The Gateway, 9 Canton Road, Tsimshatsui, Kowloon, Hong Kong

AR: Allergic rhinitis

Reference: 1. Maspero JF, Walters RD, Wu W, et al. An integrated analysis of the efficacy of fluticasone furoate nasal spray on individual nasal and ocular symptoms of seasonal allergic rhinitis. Allergy Asthma 1. Maspero JF, Walters RD, Wu W, et al. An integrated analysis of the efficacy of fluticasone furoate nasal spray on individual nasal and ocular symptoms of seasonal allergic rhinitis. Allergy Asthma 1. Maspero JF, Walters RD, Wu W, et al. An integrated analysis of the efficacy of fluticasone furoate nasal spray in proc. 2010;31(6):483-492. 2. Avamys[®] Hong Kong prescribing information vGDS10/IP09 (2017). 3. Rosenblut A, Bardin PG, Muller B, *et al.* Long-term safety of fluticasone furoate nasal spray in patients with patients and adolescents with perennial allergic rhinitis. *Allergy* 2007;62(9):1071-1077. 4. La Force C, Journeay GE, Miller SD, *et al.* Ocular safety of fluticasone furoate nasal spray in patients with perennial allergic rhinitis: a 2-year study. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.* 2013;111:45-50.

The material is for the reference and use by healthcare professionals. Trade marks are owned by or licensed to the GSK group of companies. © 2018 GSK group of companies or its licensor

GlaxoSmithKline Limited 23/F, Tower 6, The Gateway, 9 Canton Road, Tsimshatsui, Kowloon, Hong Kong Tel: (852) 3189 8989 Fax: (852) 3189 8931 Web: www.gsk.com.hk

HKRX/FF/0002/19 Date of preparation: 25/02/2019 Date of Expiry: Jan 2021



Dr. Anna Nathan, Malaysia

Dr. Nepthalie Ordonez, Philippines

A/Prof. Nguyen Phung, Vietnam

Prof. Tin-moe Phyu. Myanmar

Dr. Prashant Prasad Rijal, Nepal

Prof. Wen-jue Soong, Taiwan

Dr. Bambang Supriyatno, Indonesia

Dr. Masato Takase, Japan

Dr. Alfred Yat-cheung Tam, Hong Kong

Dr. Anh-yuan Tran, Vietnam

Dr. Jong-seo Yoon, Korea

Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine

Official Journal of Asian Paediatric Pulmonology Society, Hong Kong Society of Paediatric Respirology and Allergy, and Taiwan Society of Pediatric Pulmonology and Critical Care Medicine

—— Editorial Board —

Editor-in-Chief Prof. Gary Wing-kin Wong, Hong Kong

Deputy Editors

Dr. Daniel Kwok-keung Ng, Hong Kong Dr. Kin-sun Wong, Taiwan

Associate Editors

Dr. Anne Goh, Singapore Prof. Aroonwan Preutthipan, Thailand Prof. Kun-ling Shen, China Prof. Varinder Singh, India Dr. Rina Triasih, Indonesia

Dr. Shakil Ahmed, Bangladesh Prof. Kim Ang, Cambodia Dr. Mahesh Babu, Singapore Dr. Yonis Al Balushi, Oman Prof. Yi-xiao Bao, China Dr. Jessie de Bruyne, Malaysia Dr. Regina Canonizado, Philippines Dr. Eric Yat-tung Chan, Hong Kong Prof. Chung-ming Chen, Taiwan Dr. Gary Cheok, Macau Prof. Zen-kong Dai, Taiwan Dr. Jitladda Deerojanawong, Thailand Prof. Tek-chheng Eap, Cambodia

Editorial Board Members

Dr. Ellis Kam-lun Hon, Hong Kong Prof. Kai-sheng Hsieh, Taiwan Dr. Kin-mui leong, Macau Prof. Sushil Kabra, India Dr. Jin-tack Kim, Korea Dr. Hussein Al Kindy, Oman Dr. Carrie Ka-li Kwok, Hong Kong Prof. Albert Martin Man-chim Li, Hong Kong Prof. Ching-yuang Lin, Taiwan Prof. Mary Lwin, Myanmar Dr. Ting-yat Miu, Hong Kong Prof. Abid Hossain Mollah, Bangladesh Prof. Ashkan Moslehi, Iran

General Information

the right to reject any advertisement considered unsuitable according to the set policies of the journal.

The appearance of advertising or product information in the various sections in the journal does not constitute an endorsement or approval by the journal and/or its publisher of the quality or value of the said product or of claims made for it by its manufacturer.

Copyright

The entire contents of the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine are protected under Indian and international copyrights. The Journal, however, grants to all users a free, irrevocable, worldwide, perpetual right of access to, and a license to copy, use, distribute, perform and display the work publicly and to make and distribute derivative works in any digital medium for any reasonable non-commercial purpose, subject to proper attribution of authorship and ownership of the rights. The journal also grants the right to make small numbers of printed copies for their personal non-commercial use under Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial Share Alike 3.0 Unported License.

Permissions

For information on how to request permissions to reproduce articles/information from this journal, please visit www. prccm.org.

Disclaimer

The information and opinions presented in the Journal reflect the views of the authors and not of the Journal or its Editorial Board or the Society of the Publisher. Publication does not constitute endorsement by the journal. Neither the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine nor its publishers nor anyone else involved in creating, producing or delivering the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine or the materials contained therein, assumes any liability or responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information provided in the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine, nor shall they be liable for any direct, indirect, incidental, special, consequential or punitive damages arising out of the use of the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine. The Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine, nor its publishers, nor any other party involved in the preparation of material contained in the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine represents or warrants that the information contained herein is in every respect accurate or complete, and they are not responsible for any errors or omissions or for the results obtained from the use of such material. Readers are encouraged to confirm the information contained herein with other sources.

Addresses

Editorial Correspondence **Prof. Gary Wing-kin Wong** Hong Kong Society of Paediatric Respirology and Allergy 4/F., Duke of Windsor Social Service Building, 15 Hennessy Road, Wan Chai, Hong Kong E-mail: wingkinwong@cuhk.edu.hk Website: www.prccm.org

Published by

Wolters Kluwer India Private Limited A-202, 2nd Floor, The Qube, C.T.S. No.1498A/2 Village Marol, Andheri (East), Mumbai - 400 059, India. Phone: 91-22-66491818 Website: www.medknow.com

The journal

Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine is a journal for pediatricians to discuss the latest clinical practice and research in pediatrics and child health. It is the official Journal of Asian Paediatric Pulmonology Society, Hong Kong Society of Paediatric Respirology and Allergy, and Taiwan Society of Pediatric Pulmonology and Critical Care Medicine. The journal's full text is available online at http://www.prccm.org. The journal allows free access (Open Access) to its contents and permits authors to self-archive final accepted version of the articles on any OAI-compliant institutional/subject-based repository.

Abstracting and indexing information

The journal is registered with the following abstracting partners: Baidu Scholar, CNKI (China National Knowledge Infrastructure), EBSCO Publishing's Electronic Databases, Exlibris – Primo Central, Google Scholar, Hinari, Infotrieve, National Science Library, Netherlands ISSN center, ProQuest, TdNet, Wanfang Data.

Information for authors

The journal does not charge for submission, processing or publication of manuscripts and even for color reproduction of photographs. Please check http://www.prcem.org/ contributors.asp for details. All manuscripts must be submitted online at http://www.journalonweb.com/prcm.

Advertising policies

The journal accepts display and classified advertising. Frequency discounts and special positions are available. Inquiries about advertising should be sent to Medknow Publications, advertise@medknow.com. The journal reserves

Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine

Volume 3 | Issue 1 | January-March 2019

Contents

EDITORIAL	
infection and Allergy	
Hong-Ren Yu	
REVIEW ARTICLE	
Complements and Allergic Asthma	
Ching-Yuang Lin, Yi-Giien Tsai	
DRIGINAL ARTICLES	
Location of Bronchoalveolar Lavage in Children	
Natcha Sakrajai, Panida Srisan	
Pertussis in Children in an Era of Vaccination	
Alison Marion Snodgrass, Anne Goh Eng Neo	
LETTER TO EDITOR	
Pulmonary Function Abnormalities in Nigerian Children with Sickle Cell Anemia:	
Prevalence, Pattern, and Predictive Factors	
Mahmood Dhahir Al-Mendalawi	
Authors' Response – Pulmonary Function Abnormalities in Nigerian Children with	
Sickle Cell Anemia: Prevalence, Pattern, and Predictive Factors	
Bankole Peter Kuti, Samuel A Adegoke	

Infection and Allergy

This issue brings up three very interesting articles related to pediatric pulmonology and critical care. The first article shows the authors' experience about flexible bronchoscopy (FB) and bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL). The second article provides the data of pertussis from a medical center of Singapore. The third article describes the author's study about CD3/CD46-activated T-regulatory type 1 (Tr1) cells in asthma.

BAL is a diagnostic procedure used for recovering epithelial lining fluid of the alveolar and bronchial airspaces. It is usually performed by injecting prewarmed sterile normal saline through a syringe into the working channel of an FB which has already been wedged into a target bronchus, irrigated, and then suctioned into a sputum trap and sent for investigation.^[1] The major application of BAL is the diagnosis of pathogens for pulmonary disease. In general, BAL is performed in the most affected site depending on the radiologically identified involved lobe. The right middle lobe (RML) or lingula is the preferred site in a patient with diffuse infiltration due to easily accessible site with good volume recovered^[1-3] whereas the right lower lobe (RLL) is more accessible location for BAL in infants.^[2] BAL has also played an important role in the mucus plug removal for persistent and massive atelectasis.^[1] In the first article, the authors tried to determine the proper location of BAL in infants and children. They provided evidence showing BAL performed in the right lung and RLL is associated with a higher volume recovered in infants and children. BAL sampling at the RLL and RML was recommended for infants and children with diffuse lung disease.

The incidence of pertussis has been increasing even though pertussis vaccination is included in the standard early childhood immunization programs worldwide.^[4,5] The second article reported a cohort study relevant to children with hospitalization for pertussis in a tertiary maternal-pediatric hospital in Singapore. They found that majority cases were <6 months. Surprisingly, 69.7% had not received pertussis immunization. Thus, they suggested that routine maternal vaccination to confer passive immunity for a newborn baby may be a beneficial strategy. However, the effects of maternal pertussis vaccination are still not consistent. Some reports demonstrated efficient transplacental transfer of maternal antibodies in infants whose mothers were vaccinated with Tdap in pregnancy, with good evidence that this protects against disease in young infants.^[6] However, a recent study by Saul et al. showed a three-component acellular maternal vaccination which was effective at preventing severe pertussis but not mild disease.^[7] Knowing the prevalence of pertussis in different countries in Asia will be an interesting issue.

Asthma is a common allergic airway disease, with a prevalence of 4%-10% in the general population.^[8,9] The house dust

mites (HDMs) are the most important allergens involved in allergic asthma. Many HDM molecules can drive the IgE-dependent allergic response or activate the type 2 helper T immune response, leading to an allergic reaction.^[10-12] Lin et al. provided interesting findings of regulatory T (Treg) cells. Treg cells play a central role in protecting against the development of allergic asthma, and interleukin (IL)-10-producing Tr1 cells contribute to the regulation of asthma. Complement regulatory protein CD46 was shown to stimulate the development of IL-10-producing Tr1 cells. Crosslinking of CD46 during CD4+ T-cell priming induces production of large amount of IL-10 and granzyme B. They found that asthmatic patients have decreased IL-10, granzyme B, and CCR 4 expression from CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 cells. Der p-specific immunotherapy enhances the suppressive function of IL-10 in CD46-mediated Tr1 cell from asthmatic patients and suppresses airway inflammation, hence suggesting that manipulation of complement activated Tr1 cells may be a therapeutic strategy for asthma in the future.

We hope readers can enjoy this issue.

Hong-Ren Yu

Department of Pediatrics, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital-Kaohsiung Medical Center, Kaohsiung County, Taiwan

Address for correspondence: Dr. Hong-Ren Yu, Department of Pediatrics, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital-Kaohsiung Medical Center, 123 Ta-Pei Road, Niao-Song Hsiang, Kaohsiung County 83301, Taiwan. E-mail: yuu2004taiwan@yahoo.com.tw

REFERENCES

- Soong WJ. Pediatric interventional flexible bronchoscopy. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2018;2:38-44.
- de Blic J, Midulla F, Barbato A, Clement A, Dab I, Eber E, *et al.* Bronchoalveolar lavage in children. ERS task force on bronchoalveolar lavage in children. European Respiratory Society. Eur Respir J 2000;15:217-31.
- Escribano Montaner A, García de Lomas J, Villa Asensi JR, Asensio de la Cruz O, de la Serna Blázquez O, Santiago Burruchaga M, *et al.* Bacteria from bronchoalveolar lavage fluid from children with suspected chronic lower respiratory tract infection: Results from a multi-center, cross-sectional study in Spain. Eur J Pediatr 2018;177:181-92.
- Goh A, Chong CY, Tee N, Loo LH, Yeo JG, Chan YH. Pertussis An under-diagnosed disease with high morbidity in Singapore children. Vaccine 2011;29:2503-7.
- Schellekens J, von König CH, Gardner P. Pertussis sources of infection and routes of transmission in the vaccination era. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2005;24:S19-24.
- Campbell H, Gupta S, Dolan GP, Kapadia SJ, Kumar Singh A, Andrews N, *et al.* Review of vaccination in pregnancy to prevent pertussis in early infancy. J Med Microbiol 2018;67:1426-56.
- Saul N, Wang K, Bag S, Baldwin H, Alexander K, Chandra M, *et al.* Effectiveness of maternal pertussis vaccination in preventing infection and disease in infants: The NSW public health network case-control study. Vaccine 2018;36:1887-92.
- 8. Kim H, Bouchard J, Renzi PM. The link between allergic rhinitis and

asthma: A role for antileukotrienes? Can Respir J 2008;15:91-8.

- Bush A. Asthma: What's new, and what should be old but is not! Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2017;1:2-10.
- Wang JY. The innate immune response in house dust mite-induced allergic inflammation. Allergy Asthma Immunol Res 2013;5:68-74.
- Jacquet A. Innate immune responses in house dust mite allergy. ISRN Allergy 2013;2013:735031.
- Calderón MA, Linneberg A, Kleine-Tebbe J, De Blay F, Hernandez Fernandez de Rojas D, Virchow JC, *et al.* Respiratory allergy caused by house dust mites: What do we really know? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2015;136:38-48.

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

Access this article online	
Quick Response Code:	Website: www.prccm.org
	DOI: 10.4103/2543-0343.257935

How to cite this article: Yu HR. Infection and allergy. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2019;3:1-2.

Complements and Allergic Asthma

Ching-Yuang Lin¹, Yi-Giien Tsai²

¹Clinical Immunology Center, China Medical University, Children's Hospital, Taichung, ²Department of Pediatrics, Changhua Christian Hospital Children's Hospital, Changhua, Taiwan

Abstract

Regulatory T (Treg) cells play a central role in protecting against the development of allergic asthma and interleukin-10 (IL-10) producing T regulatory type 1 (Tr1) cells contribute to the regulation of asthma. Complement regulatory protein CD46 was shown to stimulate the development of IL-10 producing Tr1 cells. Crosslinking of CD46 during CD4+ T cell priming induces production of large amount of IL-10 and granzyme B. These CD46-induced regulatory T cells (Tr1) does not require pre-existing basal expression of FoxP3. Through local IL-10 and granzyme B secretion, such Tr1 cell could control T-cell-mediated inflammation. In asthmatic patients, we found that diminished IL-10, granzyme B, and CCR 4 expression from CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 cells. CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 cells from asthma patients co-cultured with BEAS-2B cells suppressed dermatophagoides pteronyssinus 2 (Der p 2)-induced nuclear factor- κ B/p65 by cell contact inhibition. Decreased interaction of CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 and BEAS-2B cells from asthmatics was associated with downregulation of phosphorylation of protein kinase B expression. Decreased interaction between CD46-mediated Tr1 and lung epithelial cells with less IL-10 and granzyme B production may contribute to airway inflammation in allergic asthma. *Der p* specific immunotherapy enhances the suppressive function of IL-10 in CD46-mediated Tr1 cell from asthmatic patients and suppresses airway inflammation in these patients. Based on these results, it might be possible to design therapeutic strategies to manipulate complement activated Tr1 cells to achieve allergen tolerance and suppress airway inflammation in patients with allergic asthma.

Keywords: Allergic asthma, CD46, interleukin-10, Tr1 regulatory T cell

INTRODUCTION

The traditional concept of the complement system was an effector arm of antibody response that destroys bacteria by lysis. Complement cascade is initiated through three pathways: classical pathway, lectin pathway, and the alternative pathway. Although triggered differently, these pathways culminate in the formation of the C3 convertases (C3bBb and C4bC2a) and C5 convertase (C3bBbC3b and C4b C2aC3b) which involves cleavage of C2 and C4 in classical and lectin pathways or the serine proteases factor B and factor D in alternative pathway. Deposition of clusters of C3b or C4b on a pathogen leads either to immune adherence and subsequent ingestion by phagocytic cells (opsonization) or to lysis by engagement of the membrane attack complex.^[1] The coating of the pathogen with opsonic fragments derived from C3 and C4 is a robust process and is minimally influenced by complement inhibitors.^[1,2] This powerful effector system requires tight regulation. This is achieved through plasma and membrane regulatory proteins that inhibit complement activation in the fluid phase and on

Access this article online	
Quick Response Code:	Website: www.prccm.org
	DOI: 10.4103/prcm.prcm_5_18

self. There are three major different mechanisms of regulation which are through serine protease factor I in conjunction with CD46, complement receptor 1 (CR1, CD35) or by factor H and C4b-binding protein.^[1] The complement system is an important component of humoral immune response.^[2] It serves as a natural adjuvant, lower the threshold for B cell activation, promotes the development of optimal B cell memory, and maintains B-cell tolerance.^[3,4] Complement also can modulate T-cell responses during the induction and effector phases and contraction phase.^[5] These effects arise through direct modulation of T cell itself or indirectly through the alteration of antigen presenting cells (APCs).^[6] The possible roles of the complement system in asthma will be discussed here.

Complement system is activated locally and systemically to amplify inflammatory response in allergic asthma.^[7-9] CD46

Address for correspondence: Prof. Ching-Yuang Lin, Clinical Immunology Center, China Medical University, Children's Hospital, No. 2, Yun-Der Road, Taichung 40402, Taiwan. E-mail: cylin@mail.cmuh.org.tw

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

For reprints contact: reprints@medknow.com

How to cite this article: Lin CY, Tsai YG. Complements and allergic asthma. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2019;3:3-7.

are widely expressed in airway epithelial cells, leukocytes, and fibroblasts. Human lamina propria contains T cells with a cytokine expression profile that is characteristic of CD 46-induced Tr1 cell.^[10-13] In the present review, we elucidated the role of CD46-induced Tr1 cells in airway mucosal immunity and mechanism for CD46 modulation of Tr1 cells. We addressed as: (i) induction of T cell proliferation, (ii) induction of Tr1 differentiation, and (iii) competition effect of interleukin-2 (IL-2) in the Th1/Tr1 balance. Cross-linking of CD46 during T-cell receptor (TCR) activation leads to strong CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation and synthesis of large amount Il-10 and granzyme B similar to what is seen in inducible Tr1 cells.

T Cells, Interleukin-10, and Complement Regulatory Proteins

Allergic asthma is a chronic airway inflammatory disease. Recent studies reported that regulatory T cells (Treg) play a central role in protecting against the development of allergic asthma.^[14] Treg cells such as IL-10 producing T regulatory type 1 (Tr1) also contribute to the regulation of asthma.^[15,16] IL-10 producing Tr1 cells can be induced in vitro^[17] and with Vitamin D3 and dexamethasone.^[18] Human CD4⁺ CD25⁺ Tregs can induce IL-10 production via direct contact under anti-CD3/CD28 stimulation in vitro.^[19,20] This is an important pathway for the induction of IL-10 producing Tr1 cells. Interestingly, the complement regulatory protein CD46 was shown to be physiological stimulants for the development of IL-10 producing Tr1 cells. CD4⁺ T cells stimulated with anti-CD3/CD46 in the presence of IL-2 produced massive IL-10, confirming a Tr1 phenotype.^[8] Moreover, the supernatants from CD4⁺ T cells activated by CD3/CD46 plus IL-2 inhibited the proliferation of bystander CD4⁺ T cells.^[9] IL-10 has been shown to protect against airway hyperresponsiveness in asthma through its effects on the proliferation and cytokine production of Th2 cells, on the activation of mast cell and eosinophil, and on the IgG4:IgE ratio.[21-23]

Two membrane-bound complement regulators, CD46 and CD55 participate directly in modulating function of APCs.^[17] CD46 is a measles receptor.^[24] Measles infection can induce transient spontaneous remission of minimal change nephrotic syndrome in children.^[25] The cross-linking of CD46 with measles virus leads to calcium flux and suppress IL-12 production.^[26] It is one reason for the suppression of T-cell response during measles infection. Cross-linking of CD46 during CD4⁺ T cell priming induces synthesis of large amounts of IL-10 and granzyme B.^[19,20] However, the mechanism of CD46 modulating effect on APC and T-cell function is not fully understood.

CD46 with either of its two regularly expressed cytoplasmic tails, Cyt1 or Cyt2.^[9,27] Cyt1 and Cyt2 differ in size and amino-acid sequence, and both contain motifs necessary for signaling. Mice CD4⁺ T cells that express CD46 with the Cyt1 cytoplasmic tail proliferated strongly produced IL-10 and

inhibited the contact-hypersensitivity reaction after concurrent TCR and CD46 activation. By contrast, activation of Cyt2 cytoplasmic tail on CD46 showed weak proliferation and low IL-10 production but a heightened contact-hypersensitivity reaction.^[9]

Two main mechanisms for the termination of T cell response by complement are the modulation of apoptosis and induction of regulatory T cells (Treg).[13,27] CD46 has an unanticipated function in recognizing apoptotic T cells.^[11,13,27] CD46 was to cluster in the apoptotic blebs and then shed in microparticles and allows engulfment by phagocytes. Treg cells are divided into natural CD4⁺ CD25⁺ Treg cells, originate from thymus and inducible Treg (Tr1) and TH3 cells, originate from the periphery against both self and foreign antigen.^[28,29] The suppressive effect in Tr1 cell is primarily by secretion of IL-10, whereas the suppressive effect of TH3 cell is primarily by secretion of TGFB1. Crosslinking CD46 during toll-like receptor (TLR) activation leads to the development of Tr1 cell. These CD46-induced Tr1 cells proliferate strongly and suppress the activation of bystander T cells through the secretion of IL-10. CD46-induced Tr1 also synthesize granzyme B and perforin, and develop contact-dependent cvtotoxicity toward autologous immunocompetent T cells.^[30]

Tolerance to environmental allergens encountered on airway mucosa could be mediated by the development of Treg cells to suppress airway inflammation.^[31-33] In children with allergic asthma, the CD4⁺ CD25⁺ Treg cells were decreased in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid and did not inhibit pulmonary Th2 response.^[33] Defective recruitment of Treg function to the airway is important in the pathogenesis of allergic asthma.^[10]

Defects of Treg in Interleukin-10 Production in Asthma Patients

Human CD4⁺ CD25⁻ T cells stimulated with anti-CD3/CD46 or anti-CD3/CD28 in the presence of IL-2 can induce IL-10 production *in vitro*. IL-10 production in undivided CD4⁺ T cells and co-cultured CD4⁺ CD25⁺/CD4⁺ CD25-and CD4⁺ T cells under anti-CD3/CD46 stimulation in asthma patients was significantly lower than that in healthy controls; although, the levels of IL-10 under anti-CD3/CD28 stimulation were not different between asthma patients and healthy controls.^[27]

Confocal microscopic analysis of human bronchial mucosa biopsy specimens revealed lower CD4⁺ CD46⁺ T cells in mite-sensitive asthmatics than nonatopic subjects. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were stimulated with Derp 2 then analyzed by flow cytometry for CD46 surface expression on CD4⁺ T cells. Quantitative analysis of CD4⁺ CD46⁺ cell in PBMCs revealed that number of CD4⁺ CD46⁺ cells decreased in asthmatics compared with nonatopic controls (P < 0.05). The CD3/CD46-activated CD4⁺ T cells from asthmatic patients had significantly lower IL-10 and interferon gamma (IFNr) expression compared with nonatopic controls (P < 0.05). When IL-10 and IFNr was quantified from cultured soup by ELISA, a striking defect with CD46-mediated II-10 and IFN-r production was observed in asthmatics when compared with nonatopic controls. Double immunofluorescence staining was used for CD46 and granzyme B expression in CD3/CD46-activated CD4⁺ T cells. Significantly decreased granzyme B in CD46-activated CD4⁺ T cells was noted in asthmatics then nonatopic control.^[10]

Both cytoplasmic isoforms of CD46, Cyt1, and Cyt2 in asthmatic children were examined. Quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis of Cyt1 and Cyt2 mRNA in CD3/CD46-induced Tregs from asthmatics revealed decreased CD46-Cyt1 isoform mRNA and increased CD46-Cyt2 isoform mRNA expression compared with controls, Cyt1 inhibited the inflammatory reaction with increased IL-10 production.^[33]

Migration of CD3/CD46-activated Tregs migrates across the bronchial epithelial cell (human bronchial epithelial cell line BEAS-2B was used) under aeroallergen (Derp 2 was used) stimulation, as the time course of migration capacity, was examined. Using the trans-epithelial system *in vitro*, percentage of CD3/CD46-activated CD4⁺ T cells migrating across BEAS-2B monolayer decreased in asthmatic patients. Furthermore, imaging assay was taken at intervals of 10 min for 2 h revealed higher mobility of CD3/CD46-induced T cells from healthy controls than in asthmatics.^[10,33]

Der p2-Activated Bronchial Epithelial Cells and Treg Migration

Der p2-activated bronchial epithelial cells (BEAS-2B) induce nuclear factor-kB (NF-kB)/P65 in a dose-dependent manner. Transwell inset experiments (pore size 0.4 µM) demonstrated that CD3/CD46-activated CD4⁺ migrated to Der p 2-activated BEAS-2B cells by cell contact. CD3/CD46-activated Tregs inhibit NF-kB activity in Der p2-activated BEAS-2B cells. Asthmatic patients have decreased NF-kB/p65 induction on Der p 2 stimulated BEAS-2B cells and suppressed CD3/ CD46-activated Treg migrating to BEAS-2B cells. To test whether CD3/CD46-activated Tregs migrating suppression to Der p 2-activated EBAS-2B cells was through IL-10, IL-10 neutralizing antibody was added to co-cultures. Enhanced NF-kB from BEAS-2B cells in co-culture with CD3/CD46-induced Treg following treatment with neutralizing anti-IL-10 mAb was noted both in asthmatics and controls. Percentage of ICAM-1 on Der p 2-stimulated BEAS-2B cells when co-cultured with CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 Tregs was greater in healthy controls that than in asthmatics.^[10,33]

Expression of CCR4, CCR5, CCR7, and CCR8 on Tregs might slow migration toward inflammatory sits leading to inhibition of responding cells. Percentage and expression of CCR4 on CD3/CD46-activated Tregs declined significantly in asthmatics compared with healthy controls.^[10]

Decreased AKT phosphorylation was noted in *Derp*2-stimulated BEAS-2B in touch with CD3/CD46-activated Tregs in asthma patients compared with controls.^[10,33]

Der p Immunotherapy and Enhance CD3/ CD46 Induced Treg in Suppressing Allergic Inflammation in Asthmatics

Defects in CD3/CD46-induced Tr1 function in regulating immune responses have been shown in asthmatics [Figure 1]. We demonstrated that Dermatophyagoides pteronyssinus (Der p) immunotherapy activated human bronchial epithelial cells and recruit CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 cells to the airway to suppress airway inflammation. Clinically, all the asthmatic patients who received Der p specific immunotherapy (SIT) had improved asthma scores, increased pulmonary function (forced expiratory volume in one second) and decreased exhaled nitric oxide after 1 year of SIT.[6-8,34-36] The number of CD4+ FoxP3+T cells increase and CD4+ IL-4+ cells decreased after 1 year of SIT. Increased IL-10 and IFNr expression in CD3/CD46-induced Treg were noted after 1 year of SIT in asthmatic patients. IL-10, IFNr, GM-CSF, and soluble CD40 ligand production from CD3/CD46-induced Treg was increased in asthmatic patients after 1 year of SIT. Quantitative RT-PCR analysis of Cyt1 and Cvt2 mRNA in the CD3/CD46-induced Treg from asthmatic patients after 1 year of SIT revealed a reciprocal change in the increase in CD46-induced Cyt1 mRNA expression associated with decreased CD46-induced Cyt2 mRNA expression. Der p



Figure 1: Airway inflammation pathway and their link to CD46⁺ Tr1 cells. Airway epithelial cell overaction by aeroallergen has been implicated in airway inflammation. Allergic asthma patients defect in recruit CD46⁺ Tr1 cells to suppress airway inflammation. Derp specific immunotherapy can enhance the suppressive function in CD46⁺ Tr1 cells from asthmatic patients.

SIT also increased CD3/CD46-induced T-cell suppression of CD25-depleted CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation.^[7]

Down regulation of the effector T cell response through the development of a T-cell lineage with suppressive properties might be a novel role for complement in the contraction of an immune response.^[7,8,33] CD46 can induce the development of a distinct immune-modulatory T cell population to produce IL-10 and granzyme B. CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 cell can suppress airway inflammation in asthmatic patients [Figure 1]. Further understanding of how CD46 activates IL-10 producing Tr1 cell during *Der p* SIT, and the dose of mite allergen might be important.

CD3/CD46-activated Tr1 cell permit dendritic cell activation through their simultaneous secretion of GM-CSF and soluble CD40 leading to mucosal tolerance.

CONCLUSION

Asthmatic patients have dysfunctional CD46⁺ Tr1 cell that fail to suppress mite-induced airway epithelial cell inflammation. *Der p* SIT can rescue the suppressive function of CD46⁺ Tr1 cells and achieve allergen tolerance for asthmatic patients.

Financial support and sponsorship

Nil.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

REFERENCES

- 1. Kemper C, Atkinson JP. T-cell regulation: With complements from innate immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 2007;7:9-18.
- 2. Carroll MC. The complement system in regulation of adaptive immunity. Nat Immunol 2004;5:981-6.
- 3. Carter RH, Spycher MO, Ng YC, Hoffman R, Fearon DT. Synergistic interaction between complement receptor type 2 and membrane IgM on B lymphocytes. J Immunol 1988;141:457-63.
- Dempsey PW, Allison ME, Akkaraju S, Goodnow CC, Fearon DT. C3d of complement as a molecular adjuvant: Bridging innate and acquired immunity. Science 1996;271:348-50.
- Heeger PS, Lalli PN, Lin F, Valujskikh A, Liu J, Muqim N, *et al.* Decay-accelerating factor modulates induction of T cell immunity. J Exp Med 2005;201:1523-30.
- Morgan BP, Marchbank KJ, Longhi MP, Harris CL, Gallimore AM. Complement: Central to innate immunity and bridging to adaptive responses. Immunol Lett 2005;97:171-9.
- Tsai YG, Chiou YL, Chien JW, Wu HP, Lin CY. Induction of IL-10+CD4+CD25+regulatory T cells with decreased NF-κB expression during immunotherapy. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2010;21:e166-73.
- Tsai YG, Lai JC, Yang KD, Hung CH, Yeh YJ, Lin CY. Enhanced CD46-induced regulatory T cells suppress allergic inflammation after dermatophagoides pteronyssinus-specific immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2014;134:1206-90.
- 9. Tsai YG, Niu DM, Yang KD, Hung CH, Yeh YJ, Lee CY, *et al.* Functional defects of CD46-induced regulatory T cells to suppress airway inflammation in mite allergic asthma. Lab Invest 2012;92:1260-9.
- Kemper C, Chan AC, Green JM, Brett KA, Murphy KM, Atkinson JP. Activation of human CD4+cells with CD3 and CD46 induces a T-regulatory cell 1 phenotype. Nature 2003;421:388-92.
- Cattaneo R. Four viruses, two bacteria, and one receptor: Membrane cofactor protein (CD46) as pathogens' magnet. J Virol 2004;78:4385-8.
- 12. Grossman WJ, Verbsky JW, Barchet W, Colonna M, Atkinson JP,

Ley TJ, *et al.* Human T regulatory cells can use the perforin pathway to cause autologous target cell death. Immunity 2004;21:589-601.

- 13. Hawrylowicz CM. Regulatory T cells and IL-10 in allergic inflammation. J Exp Med 2005;202:1459-63.
- Astier A, Trescol-Biémont MC, Azocar O, Lamouille B, Rabourdin-Combe C. Cutting edge: CD46, a new costimulatory molecule for T cells, that induces p120CBL and LAT phosphorylation. J Immunol 2000;164:6091-5.
- Awasthi A, Carrier Y, Peron JP, Bettelli E, Kamanaka M, Flavell RA, et al. A dominant function for interleukin 27 in generating interleukin 10-producing anti-inflammatory T cells. Nat Immunol 2007;8:1380-9.
- Hawrylowicz CM, O'Garra A. Potential role of interleukin-10-secreting regulatory T cells in allergy and asthma. Nat Rev Immunol 2005;5:271-83.
- Levings MK, Sangregorio R, Galbiati F, Squadrone S, de Waal Malefyt R, Roncarolo MG. IFN-alpha and IL-10 induce the differentiation of human type 1 T regulatory cells. J Immunol 2001;166:5530-9.
- Barrat FJ, Cua DJ, Boonstra A, Richards DF, Crain C, Savelkoul HF, et al. In vitro generation of interleukin 10-producing regulatory CD4(+) T cells is induced by immunosuppressive drugs and inhibited by T helper type 1 (Th1)- and Th2-inducing cytokines. J Exp Med 2002;195:603-16.
- Zheng SG, Wang JH, Gray JD, Soucier H, Horwitz DA. Natural and induced CD4+CD25+cells educate CD4+CD25-cells to develop suppressive activity: The role of IL-2, TGF-beta, and IL-10. J Immunol 2004;172:5213-21.
- Dieckmann D, Plöttner H, Dotterweich S, Schuler G. Activated CD4+CD25+T cells suppress antigen-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells but induce a suppressive phenotype only in CD4+T cells. Immunology 2005;115:305-14.
- Royer B, Varadaradjalou S, Saas P, Guillosson JJ, Kantelip JP, Arock M. Inhibition of IgE-induced activation of human mast cells by IL-10. Clin Exp Allergy 2001;31:694-704.
- 22. Nouri-Aria KT, Wachholz PA, Francis JN, Jacobson MR, Walker SM, Wilcock LK, *et al.* Grass pollen immunotherapy induces mucosal and peripheral IL-10 responses and blocking IgG activity. J Immunol 2004;172:3252-9.
- Jeannin P, Lecoanet S, Delneste Y, Gauchat JF, Bonnefoy JY. IgE versus IgG4 production can be differentially regulated by IL-10. J Immunol 1998;160:3555-61.
- Karp CL, Wysocka M, Wahl LM, Ahearn JM, Cuomo PJ, Sherry B, et al. Mechanism of suppression of cell-mediated immunity by measles virus. Science 1996;273:228-31.
- Lin CY, Hsu HC. Histopathological and immunological studies in spontaneous remission of nephrotic syndrome after intercurrent measles infection. Nephron 1986;42:110-5.
- 26. Harris CL, Mizuno M, Morgan BP. Complement and complement regulators in the male reproductive system. Mol Immunol 2006;43:57-67.
- Marie JC, Astier AL, Rivailler P, Rabourdin-Combe C, Wild TF, Horvat B, *et al.* Linking innate and acquired immunity: Divergent role of CD46 cytoplasmic domains in T cell induced inflammation. Nat Immunol 2002;3:659-66.
- Elward K, Griffiths M, Mizuno M, Harris CL, Neal JW, Morgan BP, et al. CD46 plays a key role in tailoring innate immune recognition of apoptotic and necrotic cells. J Biol Chem 2005;280:36342-54.
- Bluestone JA, Abbas AK. Natural versus adaptive regulatory T cells. Nat Rev Immunol 2003;3:253-7.
- 30. Jonuleit H, Schmitt E. The regulatory T cell family: Distinct subsets and their interrelations. J Immunol 2003;171:6323-7.
- Gondek DC, Lu LF, Quezada SA, Sakaguchi S, Noelle RJ. Cutting edge: Contact-mediated suppression by CD4+CD25+regulatory cells involves a granzyme B-dependent, perforin-independent mechanism. J Immunol 2005;174:1783-6.
- 32. Akdis CA, Akdis M. Mechanisms and treatment of allergic disease in the big picture of regulatory T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:735-46.
- Kearley J, Robinson DS, Lloyd CM. CD4+CD25+regulatory T cells reverse established allergic airway inflammation and prevent airway remodeling. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:617-24.e6.
- Xu YQ, Gao YD, Yang J, Guo W. A defect of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in inducing interleukin-10 production from CD4+T cells under

CD46 costimulation in asthma patients. J Asthma 2010;47:367-73.

- Akdis M, Akdis CA. Mechanisms of allergen-specific immunotherapy: Multiple suppressor factors at work in immune tolerance to allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2014;133:621-31.
- Bowser C, Erstein DP, Silverberg JI, Nowakowski M, Joks R. Correlation of plasma complement split product levels with allergic respiratory disease activity and relation to allergen immunotherapy. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2010;104:42-9.

Location of Bronchoalveolar Lavage in Children

Natcha Sakrajai, Panida Srisan

Department of Medical Services, Division of Pulmonology and Critical Care, Queen Sirikit National Institute of Child Health, Ministry of Public Health, Bangkok, Thailand

Abstract

Background: Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) is a useful procedure in the diagnosis and treatment of several respiratory diseases. The right middle lobe or lingula is the preferred location of BAL in diffuse lung disease. The aim of this study was to determine the proper location of BAL in infants and children. **Design:** This was prospective, observational study at Queen Sirikit National Institute of Child Health between January and December 2017. **Materials and Methods:** Children, aged 1 month to 15 years, who underwent BAL were enrolled for this study. BAL was performed with the flexible bronchoscope under general anesthesia. The total instilled volume was generally 2–3 ml/kg, divided into 2–6 aliquots. The location of BAL was the most affected area in chest radiography. In diffuse lung disease, BAL was performed in all lobes. The volume and percentage of fluid recovered from various lobes were compared. **Statistical Analysis:** Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS version 23. The value of P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. **Results:** A total of 66 patients with a median age of 1.6 years were enrolled. The total volume recovered was 20% of the instilled volume (interquartile range [IQR] 13.4, 31.8). The volume recovered from the right lung (23%, IQR 13.4, 32.58) was significantly higher than from the left lung (18.9%, IQR 12.5, 30, P = 0.019). There was no significant difference between volume recovered from various lobes. However, there was a trend toward higher volume recovered from the right lower lobe (RLL) (25%, IQR 13.1, 33.75). **Conclusions:** In infants and children, BAL performed in the right lung and RLL is associated with a higher volume recovered.

Keywords: Bronchoalveolar lavage, flexible bronchoscopy, pediatric bronchoscopy

INTRODUCTION

Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) has been accepted as a valuable procedure in the diagnosis and treatment of airway and pulmonary diseases in adults and children.^[1-4] Generally, BAL is performed in the most affected site depending on the radiologically identified involved lobe. The right middle lobe (RML) or lingula is the preferred site in a patient with diffuse infiltration due to the easily accessible site with good volume recovered.^[3-8] Whereas the right lower lobe (RLL) is more accessible location for BAL in infants.^[6] Regarding the amount of fluid and the number of aliquots that should be used in children, the technique is not fully standardized. In adult, the total instilled volume is between 100 and 300 ml, divided into 3-5 aliquots.^[3] Several studies in children used 2-4 aliquots of the same volume as in adults: 10 ml for children <6 years of age and 20 ml for children over 6 years of age,^[5] or 5-20 ml irrespective of the body weight and age. Others adjust instilled volume to body weight: Using 1 ml/kg/aliquot for three times in children weighing <20 kg and 20 ml/aliquot instilled up to

Access this article online		
oonse Code:	Website: www.prccm.org	
	DOI: 10.4103/prcm.prcm_7_18	

a total volume of 3 ml/kg in children weighing >20 kg. Some adjust instilled volume to 10% of the functional residual capacity with 5–20 ml/aliquot depending on the patient's size.^[5-11] The aim of this study was to determine the appropriate location of BAL in infants and children with regard to the volume recovered from different lobes of the lung.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study setting and subject

This study was a prospective, observational study at Queen Sirikit National Institute of Child Health, Bangkok. All children aged 1 month to 15 years who were admitted for BAL between January and December 2017 were enrolled. The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board.

Address for correspondence: Dr. Natcha Sakrajai, Department of Medical Services, Division of Pulmonology and Critical Care, Queen Sirikit National Institute of Child Health, Ministry of Public Health, 420/8 Rajavithi Road, Rajatevee, Bangkok 10400, Thailand. E-mail: aom68@outlook.co.th

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

For reprints contact: reprints@medknow.com

How to cite this article: Sakrajai N, Srisan P. Location of bronchoalveolar lavage in children. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2019;3:8-11.

Ouick Res

Bronchoalveolar lavage protocol

BAL was performed with the flexible bronchoscope (FB) under general anesthesia in an operating room. The size of FB, diameter of which ranged from 2.8 to 3.6 mm, with a 1.2 mm working channel (Olympus Medical Systems Corp., Tokyo, Japan) varied according to the patient's age and body weight. The type of artificial airway used (e.g., laryngeal mask airway, endotracheal tube, or tracheostomy) depended on the patient's clinical status and the anesthesiologist's opinion. Topical lidocaine was applied into larynx, trachea, and bronchi through the FB before BAL.

The sterile isotonic saline was instilled with a total volume of 2–3 ml/kg, divided into 2–6 aliquots. The instilled volume, the number of the aliquots, and the location of BAL varied depending on the patient's body weight, clinical status, radiological, and endoscopic findings. BAL was performed once in each lobe. In a patient with diffuse infiltration, the instilled volume was 0.5 ml/kg/aliquot for 5–6 times. In patients with localized or patchy infiltration, the instilled volume was 3–10 ml/aliquot for 2–4 times. Removal of fluid was done after each instillation by mechanical wall suction using negative pressures of 100–150 mmHg. The percentage of volume recovered was calculated as the volume recovered \times 100/the volume instilled. The amount and percentage of volume recovered from different locations were compared.

Statistical analysis

All descriptive data were expressed as a median and interquartile range (IQR) or number (percentage). Comparison of volume recovered from various locations was calculated using the Mann–Whitney U-test and Kruskal–Wallis test as appropriate. The P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Statistical analyses were performed using the SPSS Statistical software version 23 (SPSS: International Business Machines Corp., New York, USA).

RESULTS

A total of 66 consecutive patients underwent BAL during the study period. The median age was 1.6 years (IQR 0.83–5.1). Thirty-nine patients (59%) were male. The most common indication for BAL was recurrent pneumonia (65%), followed by bronchiectasis (9%) [Table 1]. There was no serious complication from FB and BAL in this study, except for a low-grade fever in 10 patients which was resolved spontaneously.

Forty-seven patients (71.2%) with diffuse infiltration underwent BAL in 5–6 lobes. The total instilled volume was 19 ml (IQR 15, 24), with an average of 2 ml/kg. The total volume recovered was 4.3 ml (IQR 2.78, 6.22) or 20.67% (IQR 13.45, 31.78) of the instilled volume [Table 2].

The volume recovered from the right lung was significantly higher than the volume recovered from the left lung (23% vs. 18.89%, P = 0.019). The volume recovered from the RML, the usual recommended location was 23.3% (IQR 13.33, 40.0).

Table 1: Patient characteristics		
Patient characteristics ($n=66$)		
Age (years), median (IQR)	1.6 (0).83,5.1)
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	39	(59)
Weight (kg), median (IQR)	10 (7	.0,16.7)
Indication for BAL, <i>n</i> (%)		
Recurrent pneumonia	43	(65.0)
Bronchiectasis	6	(9.0)
Persistent pneumonia	4	(6.0)
Atelectasis	4	(6.0)
Aspiration pneumonia, GERD	4	(6.0)
Recurrent wheezing	2	(3.0)
Chronic productive cough	2	(3.0)
Pulmonary hemorrhage	1	(1.5)
IQR: Interquartile range, BAL: Bronchoalveolar	lavage,	GERD:
Gastroesophageal reflux syndrome		

Table 2: Bronchoalveolar lavage data		
BAL data $(n=66)$		
Instilled volume (ml), median (IQR)	19.0 (15.0,24.0)	
Volume recovered (ml), median (IQR)	4.3 (2.78,6.22)	
Percentage volume recovered (%), median (IQR)	20.67 (13.45,31.78)	
Number of patients underwent BAL at different location, n (%)		
6 lobes	15 (22.7)	
5 lobes	32 (48.5)	
4 lobes	10 (15.1)	
3 lobes	7 (10.6)	
<3 lobes	2 (3.0)	

IQR: Interquartile range, BAL: Bronchoalveolar lavage

The volume recovered from the RLL was 25% (IQR 13.1, 33.75). There was no statistically significant difference in the volume recovered from all lobes in either side of the lung [Table 3].

All children were allocated to two groups based on body weight: Group A <10 kg, and Group B >10 kg. Among Group A, 31 patients, the percentage of fluid recovered from the RLL was the highest (25%, IQR 12.50, 33.33), followed by the lingula (22.50%, IQR 7.08, 30.00). Among 35 patients in Group B, the highest volume recovered was from the RML (25%, IQR 18.10, 40.0), followed by the RLL (23.33%, IQR 13.33, 36.25). In both groups, the total volume recovered from the right lung was higher than the left lung. However, there was no significant difference in the volume recovered from all lobes in both groups [Table 4].

DISCUSSION

This study demonstrated that the volume recovered from BAL at the right lung (23%, IQR 13.4, 32.58) was higher than BAL at the left lung (18.89%, IQR 12.50, 30.00) (P = 0.019). The volume recovered from BAL at the RLL tended to be higher than BAL at the RML and right upper lobe (RUL) in infant and children (P = 0.275). To the best of our knowledge, the

Table 3: Comparison of bronchoalveolar lavage data performed in different location				
Location	Instilled volume (ml)	Volume recovered (ml)	Percentage volume recovered	Р
RUL	4.0 (3.0-5.0)	0.80 (0.40-1.27)	21.25 (11.56-29.37)	0.275ª
RML	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.90 (0.50-1.30)	23.33 (13.33-40.00)	
RLL	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.90 (0.50-1.50)	25.00 (13.10-33.75)	
LUL	4.0 (3.0-5.0)	0.70 (0.40-1.00)	16.70 (11.67-26.67)	0.351ª
Lingula	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.65 (0.40-0.98)	18.33 (10.60-31.88)	
LLL	4.0 (3.0-4.5)	0.80 (0.50-1.40)	18.75 (15.00-31.87)	
Right lung	12.0 (9.0-13.5)	2.50 (1.50-3.75)	23.00 (13.4-32.58)	0.019 ^b
Left lung	8.0 (6.0-12.0)	1.70 (1.00-2.60)	18.89 (12.50-30.00)	

Data are expressed as median (IQR). ^aKruskal-Wallis test, ^bMann-Whitney U-test. RUL: Right upper lobe, RML: Right middle lobe, RLL: Right lower lobe, LUL: Left upper lobe, LLL: Left lower lobe, IQR: Interquartile range

Table 4: Comparison of bronchoalveolar lavage data in children weighed <10 kg and \geq 10 kg				
	Instilled volume (ml)	Return volume (ml)	Percentage return volume	Р*
Group A (BW <10 kg) (<i>n</i> =31)				
RUL	4.0 (3.0-6.0)	0.75 (0.40-1.50)	21.25 (11.77-26.67)	0.374
RML	3.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.70 (0.47-1.22)	19.38 (11.87-32.50)	
RLL	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.90 (0.50-1.30)	25.00 (12.50-33.33)	
LUL	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.60 (0.40-1.00)	15.83 (10.41-26.25)	0.376
Lingula	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.80 (0.25-0.95)	22.50 (7.08-30.00)	
LLL	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.80 (0.50-1.22)	21.25 (16.67-34.37)	
Right lung	11.0 (8.75-12.0)	2.55 (1.27-3.40)	22.33 (12.9-31.66)	0.307
Left lung	8.0 (6.0-10.0)	1.60 (0.90-2.50)	17.50 (13.33-30.63)	
Group B (BW ≥10 kg) (<i>n</i> =35)				
RUL	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.80 (0.42-1.20)	21.25 (10.60-33.10)	0.453
RML	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	1.00 (0.60-1.35)	25.00 (18.10-40.00)	
RLL	4.0 (3.0-4.5)	0.90 (0.50-1.50)	23.33 (13.33-36.25)	
LUL	4.0 (3.0-6.0)	0.70 (0.50-1.30)	17.50 (12.50-30.0)	0.822
Lingula	4.0 (3.0-4.0)	0.60 (0.40-1.10)	16.67 (12.50-35.00)	
LLL	4.0 (3.0-6.0)	0.70 (0.50-1.50)	18.75 (12.50-31.25)	
Right lung	12.0 (9.0-16.0)	2.50 (1.90-3.90)	23.33 (13.75-32.67)	0.207
Left lung	9.0 (6.0-12.75)	1 70 (1 00-3 00)	19 44 (12 43-30 63)	

Data are expressed as median (IQR). *Kruskal-Wallis test. RUL: Right upper lobe, RML: Right middle lobe, RLL: Right lower lobe, LUL: Left upper lobe, LLL: Left lower lobe, IQR: Interquartile range, BW: Body weight

RML or lingula was the preferred location for BAL in patients with diffuse lung diseases.^[1-11] In infants, the BAL was easily performed in the RLL.^[6] Rosell *et al.* found that the volume recovered from the anterior part of the lung (anterior segments of RUL, left upper lobe [LUL], lingula, and RML) was greater than the volume recovered from other segments due to effect of gravity.^[12] Previous airway studies in children have shown that the right main bronchus was significantly larger than the left main bronchus, and the RLL bronchus was significantly larger than the LLL bronchus.^[13,14] This might explain the greater volume recovered from the right lung and RLL in our study. However, while the higher volume recovered was from the RLL in the patients weighing <10 kg, the RML was associated with higher volume recovered in the patients weighing >10 kg.

There is no standardization for BAL procedure in children. The instilled volume in children is generally 1 ml/kg or maximum of 10–20 ml/aliquot for 3 times.^[5-9] In this study, a single-aliquot BAL from each lobe was performed by normal saline instillation 0.5 ml/kg (or 3–5 ml) up to 5–6 lobes. However, the actual total instilled volume was only 2 ml/kg. The volume recovered in this study was only 20% (IQR 13.45, 31.78) which was technically unacceptable.^[3,5,6,8] Nevertheless, this was not our primary concern. BAL in infant and young children tends to be associated with low volume recovery due to the small and collapsible bronchus which closed easily during suction.^[7] The majority of our patients were infants with a median age of 1.6 years. Our prior observation, using instilled volume >1 ml/kg or 10 ml/aliquot for 2–3 times had negligible impact on the volume recovered.

Most BAL procedures (86%) were performed in 4–6 lobes. The BAL sample from one or two lobes was insufficient in evaluation of the lower airway infection in children with cystic fibrosis because of the interlobar differences in BAL microbiological findings.^[15,16] In patient with suspected aspiration, it may be optimal to perform BAL in the dependent lung segments.^[2] In the current study, the RLL and the RML provided higher volume recovered than the others.

CONCLUSIONS

The current study suggests that BAL performed at the right lung is associated with the greatest fluid recovery. BAL sampling at the RLL and RML were recommended for infants and children with diffuse lung disease.

Financial support and sponsorship

Nil.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

REFERENCES

- Riedler J, Grigg J, Robertson CF. Role of bronchoalveolar lavage in children with lung disease. Eur Respir J 1995;8:1725-30.
- Faro A, Wood RE, Schechter MS, Leong AB, Wittkugel E, Abode K, et al. Official American Thoracic Society technical standards: Flexible airway endoscopy in children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2015;191:1066-80.
- 3. Meyer KC, Raghu G, Baughman RP, Brown KK, Costabel U, du Bois RM, *et al.* An official American Thoracic Society clinical practice guideline: The clinical utility of bronchoalveolar lavage cellular analysis in interstitial lung disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2012;185:1004-14.
- American Thoracic Society. Clinical Education: Bronchoalveolar Lavage. Available from: https://www.thoracic.org/professionals/clinicalresources/critical-care/clinical-education/critical-care-procedures/ bronchoalveolar-lavage.php. [Last accesses on Apr 2018 01].
- 5. Midulla F, Nenna R. Bronchoalveolar lavage: Indications and applications. In: Priftis KN, Anthracopoulos MB, Eber E,

Koumbourlis AC, Wood RE, editors. Paediatric Bronchoscopy. Vol. 38. Basel: Karger; 2010. p. 30-41.

- de Blic J, Midulla F, Barbato A, Clement A, Dab I, Eber E, *et al.* Bronchoalveolar lavage in children. ERS task force on bronchoalveolar lavage in children. European Respiratory Society. Eur Respir J 2000;15:217-31.
- Eber E. Bronchoalveolar lavage in pediatric patients. J Bronchology 1998;5:227-41.
- Radhakrishnan D, Yamashita C, Gillio-Meina C, Fraser DD. Translational research in pediatrics III: Bronchoalveolar lavage. Pediatrics 2014;134:135-54.
- Ratjen F, Bruch J. Adjustment of bronchoalveolar lavage volume to body weight in children. Pediatr Pulmonol 1996;21:184-8.
- Gidaris D, Kanakoudi-Tsakakoudi F, Papakosta D, Tzimouli V, Taparkou A, Ventouri M, *et al.* Bronchoalveolar lavage in children with inflammatory and noninflammatory lung disease. Hioopkrata 2010;14:109-14.
- Nicolai T. The role of rigid and flexible bronchoscopy in children. Paediatr Respir Rev 2011;12:190-5.
- Rosell A, Xaubet A, Agustí C, Castella J, Puzo C, Curull V, et al. A new BAL fluid instillation and aspiration technique: A multicenter randomized study. Respir Med 2006;100:529-35.
- Tan GM, Tan-Kendrick AP. Bronchial diameters in children Use of the Fogarty catheter for lung isolation in children. Anaesth Intensive Care 2002;30:615-8.
- Masters IB, Ware RS, Zimmerman PV, Lovell B, Wootton R, Francis PV, *et al.* Airway sizes and proportions in children quantified by a video-bronchoscopic technique. BMC Pulm Med 2006;6:5.
- Gilchrist FJ, Salamat S, Clayton S, Peach J, Alexander J, Lenney W. Bronchoalveolar lavage in children with cystic fibrosis: How many lobes should be sampled? Arch Dis Child 2011;96:215-7.
- Gutierrez JP, Grimwood K, Armstrong DS, Carlin JB, Carzino R, Olinsky A, *et al.* Interlobar differences in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid from children with cystic fibrosis. Eur Respir J 2001;17:281-6.

Pertussis in Children in an Era of Vaccination

Alison Marion Snodgrass, Anne Goh Eng Neo

Department of Paediatric Medicine, KK Women's and Children's Hospital, Singapore

Abstract

Background: Pertussis incidence has been increasing despite high early childhood vaccination coverage. Various strategies have been recommended to combat this problem which includes cocooning, booster doses for adolescents and young adults, and more recently maternal intrapartum vaccination. A previous report had highlighted an increase in pertussis in infants. This review was done to evaluate if there has been any change in the prevalence in the subsequent 10 years. **Materials and Methods:** Retrospective cohort study of admissions for pertussis in patients aged 0–18 years in a single-center tertiary maternal-pediatric hospital in Singapore from January 1, 2008, to October 31, 2017. **Results:** There were 221 cases identified. The majority were infants <6 months (89%) and of Malay (46%) ethnicity. About 54% were male and 81% were delivered term. Nearly, 69.7% had not received pertussis immunization. 64.2% had exposure to an unwell family member with respiratory symptoms. Cough was the most common presenting complaint (100%). High dependency or intensive care treatment was required in 21 cases (9.5%). Length of stay was significantly longer for infants under 6 months of age compared to those aged 6 months or older (additional 1.63 days, 95% confidence interval 0.57–2.68, P = 0.003). Coinfection was found in 23 cases, associated comorbidities in 22 cases, and both conditions in 3 children. There were 2 deaths and 11 readmissions. **Conclusions:** Pertussis in young infants in Singapore remains a significant healthcare burden despite current immunization strategies. Routine maternal vaccination to confer passive immunity on the newborn child may be beneficial to address this problem.

Keywords: Infants and children, morbidity, pertussis, vaccination

INTRODUCTION

The incidence of pertussis has been increasing despite the widespread availability of vaccination and inclusion in standard early childhood immunization programs worldwide.^[1,2] Various strategies to address the problem of waning immunity against pertussis after vaccination have included additional booster doses of pertussis vaccination to adolescents and young adults, as well as vaccination to individuals in close contact with infants such as healthcare workers, infant care workers, and family members (cocooning strategies). A prior retrospective review^[2] of patients diagnosed with pertussis in KK Women's and Children's Hospital from 2004 to 2007 noted a resurgence of pertussis in recent years with high morbidity in children who had not been vaccinated and recommended consideration of a booster with Tdap vaccine for young adults and healthcare workers. In Singapore's national childhood immunization schedule, 2 booster doses of pertussis vaccination are given at 18 months and 11 years of age, following the initial 3 doses at ages 2, 4, and 6 months (as part of a combination vaccine that includes inactivated poliovirus, Haemophilus influenza B,

Access this article online	
sponse Code:	Website: www.prccm.org
	DOI: 10.4103/prcm.prcm_2_19

and possibly hepatitis B). Singapore revised the immunization schedule to include a booster dose of pertussis at age 11 years for schoolgoing children since 2009, and healthcare workers have been offered booster doses of pertussis. Maternal vaccination in the third trimester of pregnancy, which aims to protect vulnerable infants from pertussis by providing passive immunity in those too young to be immunized, is effective^[3] but was only recently approved at a national level in Singapore in November 2017. This review was done to look at the efficacy of the new strategies implemented since 2009 with the exception of maternal intrapartum immunization as this was initiated too recently to show effectiveness.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Cases of pertussis in pediatric patients aged 0–18 years over an approximately 10-year period from January 1, 2008,

> Address for correspondence: Dr. Alison Marion Snodgrass, KK Women's and Children's Hospital, 100 Bukit Timah Road, 229899 Singapore. E-mail: snodgrass.alison.marion@singhealth.com.sg

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

For reprints contact: reprints@medknow.com

How to cite this article: Snodgrass AM, Goh AEN. Pertussis in children in an era of vaccination. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2019;3:12-6.

Ouick R

to October 31, 2017 were obtained via diagnostic search of the online pediatric patient database (using the search terms "pertussis" and "whooping cough, unspecified") with the assistance of the hospital's Department of Document Management Services. Confirmation of the coded diagnosis was performed in all cases by computerized database review of the results of real-time polymerase chain reaction assay targeting the insertion sequence IS 481,^[4] used as described by Kösters et al. in the hospital's microbiology laboratory. The assay was optimized on the Rotorgene (Corbett Research, Australia). These cases were reviewed and analyzed using Microsoft Excel version 2013 and SPSS version 19.0 (IBM Corp. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Armonk, NY: USA). Descriptive statistics was presented as n (%) for categorical variables and as mean (range) for quantitative variables. Statistical significance was set at P < 0.05 for the comparison of length of stay between the two age groups (<6 months vs. 6 months or more) using the 2-sample *t*-test if normality or homogeneity assumptions were satisfied, otherwise the nonparametric Mann-Whitney U-test was used. Ethics approval for the study was obtained from the Central Institutional Review Board of Singapore Health Services before commencement.

RESULTS

A total of 221 admissions for pertussis were identified during the study period [Figure 1].

The biodata of the study population is summarized in Table 1. Most individuals were aged <6 months (89%), male (54%), of Malay ethnicity (46%), and delivered at term gestation (82%). The majority (69.7%) had not received any immunizations against pertussis [Figure 2]. Of the 2 fully vaccinated children, one was a 10 years, 4-month-old girl with a background history of allergic rhinitis and eczema, and the other an 18 years, 9-month-old boy with preexisting epilepsy, attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder, and mental retardation. Both these children presented with cough and fever without any significant contact history and had mild disease responding to supportive treatment in the general ward with no need for ventilation.

Exposure to an unwell family member with respiratory symptoms occurred in 142 cases (64.2%) – the patient's mother



Figure 1: Number of pediatric admissions for pertussis by year.

in 58 cases (26.2%), father in 23 cases (10.4%), sibling in 43 cases (19.5%), and other adult caregiver in 18 cases (8.1%). There were fourteen individuals (6.3%) who reported contact with an ill person outside the family, while 65 (29%) had no history of contact. In none of the patients was there a history suggestive of transmission from a healthcare provider.

Cough was the most common presenting complaint (100%), followed by cyanosis in 70 children (31.7%). Fever was present only in 55 children (24.9%). Fifty-one children (23.1%) presented with poor feeding requiring nasogastric tube feeding or intravenous hydration and 28 children (12.7%) with apnea.

Demographics	Category	n (%)
Total number of individuals	-	221 (100)
Age (months)	<6	197 (89)
	6-12	9 (4)
	>12	15 (7)
Gender	Male	119 (54)
	Female	102 (46)
Ethnicity	Chinese	85 (38)
	Malay	102 (46)
	Indian	15 (7)
	Others	19 (9)
Gestational age at birth	Term*	180 (82)
	Preterm [†]	38 (17)
	Missing	3 (1)
Coinfections	Total	23 (10.4)
	<6 months	18
	6 months or older	5
Comorbidities	Total	22 (10)
	<6 months	16
	6 months or older	6
Both coinfection and comorbidity	Total	3 (1.4)
	<6 months	3
	6 months or older	-
HD/ICU admissions	Total	21 (9.5)
	<6 months	21
	6 months or older	-

*37-42 weeks' gestation; † <37 weeks' gestation. HD: High dependency, ICU: Intensive care unit



Figure 2: Age distribution of individuals by number of vaccination doses received.

All 21 cases requiring admission to high dependency unit (HDU) (5%) and intensive care unit (ICU) (5.9%) were <6 months of age. Most (8 cases, 38%) were ventilated for <1 day, and the majority (15 cases, 71.4%) did not experience any complications.

Coinfection with other organisms occurred in 23 cases. The majority of the children with coinfection (78.3%) were aged <6 months. The most common coinfecting organism was respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) in 44.4% of cases. Other organisms identified were Metapneumovirus, adenovirus, Parainfluenza type 1 virus, rhinovirus, Staphylococcus aureus (in sputum culture), Enterovirus (causing meningitis), and Citrobacter freundii (causing urinary tract infection). Pertussis remained the primary diagnosis in all these cases. These children were more symptomatic at presentation. Besides cough, 25% had apnea, 33.3% had cyanosis, 58.3% had fever, 50% had poor feeding requiring supplemental nasogastric tube feeding or IV hydration, and 50% had recurrent desaturation requiring supplemental oxygen. Despite the more severe disease, 77.8% recovered well in the general ward. One child required continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) support in the HDU, and 3 children were admitted to the ICU where 1 child required CPAP ventilation and 2 children were intubated for ventilator support. Only 1 child in this age group presented with cyanosis. Culprit organisms in this older age group included RSV, Metapneumovirus, Mycoplasma pneumoniae, and Rotavirus.

Comorbid conditions were present in 22 children. These included a suspected immunodeficiency syndrome, congenital structural airway anomaly such as laryngomalacia, atopic respiratory disease, neurological conditions including epilepsy and focal seizures, congenital renal disorders including duplex kidneys and hydronephrosis, and gastrointestinal conditions such as gastroesophageal reflux disease. Of these, the majority (72.7%) were <6 months of age, and these children were more symptomatic at presentation. There was an increased requirement for supportive care with 7 cases (43.8%) requiring supplemental feeding or hydration and 6 cases (37.5%) requiring supplemental oxygen. These young children with comorbid conditions were more likely to be admitted to HDU and ICU for ventilator support (33.3%).

Three children had an underlying comorbid condition as well as coinfection with another organism besides *Bordetella pertussis*. All were children below 6 months of age. The first child had conjugated hyperbilirubinemia and coinfection with RSV, while the second had an inborn error of metabolism and an atrial septal defect with influenza A. These two cases had mild disease and responded well to supportive treatment in the general ward. The third child had *Parainfluenza type 2 virus* infection as well as *Candida* peritonitis. This child was very unwell and was suspected to have an underlying immunodeficiency. After a prolonged course, this child eventually died.

The average length of stay was significantly longer for children <6 months old compared to those older (4.38 ± 4.994 days

vs. 2.75 ± 1.917 days; 95% confidence interval 0.57–2.68, P = 0.003) [Figure 3].

Admissions exceeding 10 days [range 11–44 days, depicted as outliers in Figure 3] were seen in fifteen individuals. All these children were younger than 6 months of age and unvaccinated (66.7%). All required supplemental oxygen and/or assisted feeding or intravenous hydration. The majority required a higher level of care, with 26.7% needing ICU admission and 40% in HDU. Of those requiring higher level care, 26.7% had coinfection and 20% had comorbid conditions. Children who stayed longer in the general ward were due to recurrent desaturations and coinfection with respiratory viruses as well as parental inability to cope with the child postdischarge.

There were two deaths in this review. Both were female and <6 months of age at the time of presentation. The first child was an unvaccinated preterm baby aged 2 months who presented with cough, cyanosis, and poor feeding, as well as a positive contact history (mother). She required admission to ICU for invasive ventilation due to severe respiratory distress resulting in pulmonary hypertension. Hyperleukocytosis was present. Multiorgan failure developed after 8 days despite treatment with oral clarithromycin and the child eventually succumbed.

The second child was a term infant aged 1.5 months born in a neighboring country who presented with apnea in addition to cough, fever, and poor feeding. The child was commenced on oral erythromycin. She died after 12 days from severe pertussis complicated by septic shock with suspected underlying immunodeficiency. She developed jejunal perforation and candida peritonitis as well as coinfection with *Parainfluenza type 2 virus* infection. She succumbed despite being supported on extracorporeal membrane oxygenation and hemodialysis in the ICU.

Readmission was required in eleven cases. All were unvaccinated young infants aged <6 months. Four cases



Figure 3: Length of stay with respect to age.

were male and 3 were born premature. The reasons for readmission were for persistent cough, cyanosis, and apneic episodes. Most readmissions were to the general ward, but two cases required admission to HDU and ICU for ventilatory support (noninvasive and invasive ventilation, respectively). Besides the 2 children who required ventilator support, most recovered well with supportive treatment including nasogastric feeding or intravenous hydration. Four children received a second course of macrolide treatment.

There were four cases transferred to our institution for management. One was from a local hospital and the other 3 were from a neighboring country. All were young-term infants aged <6 months with a positive contact history and were either unvaccinated or their vaccination status was not known. Clinical presentation in all cases involved severe symptoms such as cyanosis or required significant supportive care; 2 cases were placed on noninvasive ventilation in HDU and 2 cases were intubated and cared for in ICU. Only one case from overseas had coinfection with RSV, and none of the cases had any known comorbidities. Two cases survived to discharge; the status of the other 2 cases are not known as they were transferred back to their home country by specialized medical transport services for continuation of treatment.

DISCUSSION

The prevalence of pertussis is still high in children in Singapore, with higher rates occurring every few years. Over the last 3 years, the number of cases increased from about 21 cases in 2014 to 57 cases in 2015, 84 cases in 2016, and 77 cases in 2017.^[5] These numbers may still be an underestimate as laboratory tests for pertussis were only done when clinical suspicion was high. The high prevalence of Malays in our study does not follow the ethnic distribution in Singapore, where Chinese form the majority at 74.3%, followed by Malays (13.4%), Indians (9%), and other ethnic groups (3.2%).^[6] This reflects the choice of healthcare utility in the country as our hospital serves the public; the more affluent Chinese population may be utilizing healthcare providers from the private sector. In 64% of the cases, there was a history of contact with a family member who was coughing, most often the mother. This contrasts with the findings of the study conducted by Kowalzik et al.,^[7] where pertussis in household contacts was found in only 36% of cases.

While DPT vaccine coverage in infants in Singapore remains very good, with 96% of children completing their primary course of pertussis immunizations,^[8] undue delay between shots was noted in this study and may have contributed to pertussis infection, especially since a single dose of pertussis vaccination is not protective as demonstrated in the previous report by Goh *et al.*^[3] Our study reaffirms the significant morbidity and mortality of this age-old infection in children, with the youngest being the most vulnerable. Renewed efforts at public education that emphasize the importance of timely vaccination in obtaining optimal disease protection, as well as

the significant possibility of pertussis resurgence should such vaccination be omitted, may help to ensure that parents avoid delaying their childrens' immunizations.

Many reasons for the resurgence of pertussis in recent times have been proposed, including clinical underrecognition of the diagnosis, especially in adolescents and adults where the disease is usually mild, insufficient vaccine uptake or incomplete vaccination,^[9] the possibility that the current vaccines do not provide optimal protection due to the evolution of vaccine escape mutants^[10-13] and the contribution of other Bordetella species^[14,15] to clinical symptoms, lack of awareness of the importance of the specific timing of vaccination and waning immunity following immunization. While the cyclical pattern of pertussis epidemics is well known, improvement in laboratory techniques and epidemiological surveillance has also likely contributed to the increased identification and detection of pertussis cases. The widespread use of acellular vaccines induce high titers against vaccine components as measured by antibody levels, as opposed to whole-cell vaccines which have been shown to induce a TH1 response that gives better infection clearance although antibody levels may be lower than that measured with acellular vaccines. The use of acellular vaccines has resulted in an increased number of pertactin-negative mutation strains.[16]

Prevention in the form of booster immunization in adults, especially pregnant women and caregivers of infants, as well as older siblings who are frequent sources of infection to these children too young to be immunized, is vital. This is because vaccine-induced immunity does weaken over time.^[17,18] This phenomenon has been documented in Singapore, where the seroprevalence rate was shown to decline with age from 92% in children aged <5 years to 63% in children from 5 to 9 years, 51% in those with 10-14 years of age, 50% in those with 15–19 years of age, and 60% in adulthood.^[19] The apparent rise in seropositivity between adolescence and adulthood may be partly due to naturally occurring pertussis infection conferring natural immunity. Lai et al. assessed the seroepidemiology of pertussis in a cohort of 1092 highly immunized Singaporean children aged 1-17 years and found an overall pertussis seroprevalence of 60.8%; this figure fell from 85% among the individuals who had completed three doses of pertussis vaccination by the age of 2 years to 75%, then 63.1%, and finally remaining around 50% in those who had the last vaccination 1 year, 2 years, and 4 or more years before the study, respectively.^[20] Adding an additional booster dose at late adolescence may potentially further boost immunity in this age group.

The current national adult immunization schedule in Singapore aims to provide passive immunity to the fetus as well as protect the mother from becoming a possible source of pertussis infection to her infant after delivery. Maternal immunization has recently been introduced in Singapore since November 2017. The impact of this strategy can only be evaluated in the next few years. It is also worth considering offering Tdap immunization to fathers and other adult caregivers (such as grandparents, childcare, and kindergarten teachers) in this regard. Widespread implementation of this cocooning strategy may be difficult as it depends on the patient's family members voluntarily coming forward to be vaccinated, and effectiveness may vary as nonhousehold sources of infection are also well documented.^[21] Vaccination of healthcare workers has been regularly offered in our hospital, and this may account for the absence of nosocomial transmission of pertussis noted in this study.

The deaths, extended length of inpatient stays, and readmissions in our study illustrate the persisting vulnerability of the infant to pertussis, particularly those too young to be immunized. In 2017, Chong et al. reviewed patients admitted for pertussis over a 10-year period and reported that the risk factors for admission to the ICU and HD were age ≤ 3 months, comorbid conditions, cyanosis, pneumonia, and leukocytosis on multivariate analysis.^[22] Risk factors identified by univariate analysis in the same study for ICU/HD admissions were absent DTaP vaccination, contact history, prematurity, and laboratory abnormalities such as lymphocytosis and hyperleukocytosis (white blood cells $\geq 50 \times 10^{9}$ /L). All the children that were admitted to the ICU/HD had never received pertussis vaccination as they were too young. Prior DTaP vaccination with at least 1 dose had a vaccine effectiveness of 86.5% in preventing ICU and HD admissions and 82.1% in preventing intubation and noninvasive ventilation.

CONCLUSIONS

Pertussis in young children remains a significant healthcare burden despite current immunization strategies. Routine maternal vaccination to confer passive immunity on the newborn child may be beneficial to address this problem.

Financial support and sponsorship

Nil.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

REFERENCES

- Schellekens J, von König CH, Gardner P. Pertussis sources of infection and routes of transmission in the vaccination era. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2005;24:S19-24.
- Goh A, Chong CY, Tee N, Loo LH, Yeo JG, Chan YH. Pertussis An under-diagnosed disease with high morbidity in Singapore children. Vaccine 2011;29:2503-7.
- 3. Gkentzi D, Katsakiori P, Marangos M, Hsia Y, Amirthalingam G, Heath PT, *et al.* Maternal vaccination against pertussis: A systematic review of the recent literature. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 2017;102:F456-63.

- Kösters K, Reischl U, Schmetz J, Riffelmann M, Wirsing von König CH. Real-time lightCycler PCR for detection and discrimination of *Bordetella pertussis* and *Bordetella parapertussis*. J Clin Microbiol 2002;40:1719-22.
- Ministry of Health. Weekly Infectious Disease Bulletin. Singapore: Ministry of Health. Available from: http://www.moh.gov.sg/content/ moh_web/home/statistics/InfectiousDiseaseStatistics/weekly_ infectiousdiseasesbulletin.html. [Last accessed on 2018 Oct 08, 08:45h].
- Population Trends 2017 Singapore Department of Statistics. Available from: www.singstat.gov.sg. [Last accessed on 2018 Oct 08, 08:45h].
- Kowalzik F, Barbosa AP, Fernandes VR, Carvalho PR, Avila-Aguero ML, Goh DY, *et al.* Prospective multinational study of pertussis infection in hospitalized infants and their household contacts. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2007;26:238-42.
- Health Facts. Health Information Management. InfoComm Division. Ministry of Health. Available from: http://www.moh.gov.sg. [Last accessed on 2017 Apr 07].
- Fisman DN, Tang P, Hauck T, Richardson S, Drews SJ, Low DE, et al. Pertussis resurgence in Toronto, Canada: A population-based study including test-incidence feedback modeling. BMC Public Health 2011;11:694.
- Pawloski LC, Queenan AM, Cassiday PK, Lynch AS, Harrison MJ, Shang W, *et al.* Prevalence and molecular characterization of pertactin-deficient *Bordetella pertussis* in the United States. Clin Vaccine Immunol 2014;21:119-25.
- Lam C, Octavia S, Ricafort L, Sintchenko V, Gilbert GL, Wood N, et al. Rapid increase in pertactin-deficient Bordetella pertussis isolates, Australia. Emerg Infect Dis 2014;20:626-33.
- Zeddeman A, van Gent M, Heuvelman CJ, van der Heide HG, Bart MJ, Advani A, et al. Investigations into the emergence of pertactin-deficient *Bordetella pertussis* isolates in six European countries, 1996 to 2012. Euro Surveill 2014;19. pii: 20881.
- Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease but fail to prevent infection and transmission in a nonhuman primate model. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2014;111:787-92.
- 14. Watanabe M, Nagai M. Whooping cough due to *Bordetella parapertussis*: An unresolved problem. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 2004;2:447-54.
- Pittet LF, Emonet S, Schrenzel J, Siegrist CA, Posfay-Barbe KM. Bordetella holmesii: An under-recognised Bordetella species. Lancet Infect Dis 2014;14:510-9.
- van Gent M, Heuvelman CJ, van der Heide HG, Hallander HO, Advani A, Guiso N, *et al.* Analysis of *Bordetella pertussis* clinical isolates circulating in European countries during the period 1998-2012. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 2015;34:821-30.
- Jenkinson D. Duration of effectiveness of pertussis vaccine: Evidence from a 10 year community study. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1988;296:612-4.
- Christie CD, Marx ML, Marchant CD, Reising SF. The 1993 epidemic of pertussis in Cincinnati. Resurgence of disease in a highly immunized population of children. N Engl J Med 1994;331:16-21.
- Committee on Epidemic Diseases. Prevalence of pertussis antibody in children and adults in Singapore. Epidemiol News Bull 1995;21:65-7.
- 20. Lai FY, Thoon KC, Ang LW, Tey SH, Heng D, Cutter JL, et al. Comparative seroepidemiology of pertussis, diphtheria and poliovirus antibodies in Singapore: Waning pertussis immunity in a highly immunized population and the need for adolescent booster doses. Vaccine 2012;30:3566-71.
- Wiley KE, Zuo Y, Macartney KK, McIntyre PB. Sources of pertussis infection in young infants: A review of key evidence informing targeting of the cocoon strategy. Vaccine 2013;31:618-25.
- Chong CY, Yung CF, Tan NW, Acharyya S, Thoon KC. Risk factors of ICU or high dependency requirements amongst hospitalized pediatric pertussis cases: A 10 year retrospective series, Singapore. Vaccine 2017;35:6422-8.

Pulmonary Function Abnormalities in Nigerian Children with Sickle Cell Anemia: Prevalence, Pattern, and Predictive Factors

Sir,

It is worthy to comment on the interesting study by Kuti and Adegoke^[1] published in the October–December 2018 issue of the Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine. The authors nicely determined, in a case-control study, the prevalence, pattern, and factors associated with pulmonary function abnormalities in Nigerian children with sickle cell anemia (SCA). On employing spirometry, the authors measured various components of pulmonary function tests (PFTs). They found that SCA children had lower lung volumes and capacities and higher prevalence of abnormal pulmonary function parameters compared to the controls, and a restrictive ventilatory pattern (22.1%) was the most common type.^[1] I presume that such results ought to be cautiously interpreted. The authors mentioned few study limitations, namely, the absence of total lung capacity, functional residual volume, and diffusion capacity of carbon monoxide which could have further characterize the type of abnormalities of pulmonary function noticed in the studied cohort.^[1] I presume that the following methodological limitation could cast additional suspicions on the study results. The authors mentioned that they referred to the reference values by Knudson et al.^[2] to interpret the recorded spirometric readings. It is obvious that population-specific standard could yield a better idea of the pulmonary function status than using a foreign population reference standard. Actually, the reference values by Knudson et al.[2] is old dated back to 1983 and was constructed for Mexican-American ethnic population. It is neither valid nor worthy to be employed for Nigerian population. This is based on the observation that applying prediction formula derived for Caucasian population always overestimated the values for African ethnic population.^[3] To my knowledge, spirometric standards for healthy Nigerian children and adolescents have been already constructed to be employed in the clinical settings and researches.^[4] I wonder why the authors did not refer to the national standards in the methodology. I presume that if they employed that standards, different results might be obtained. Interestingly, new Nigerian spirometric values for healthy pediatric population has recently been launched.^[5] Implementing that new standards in futures studies to better delineate the prevalence, type, and factors controlling pulmonary function in the SCA population is suggested. Despite the aforementioned limitations, the reported abnormal PFT in one-third of the studied SCA cohort^[1] is high, necessitating routine assessment of lung function to preserve pulmonary health and improve quality of life.

Financial support and sponsorship Nil.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

Mahmood Dhahir Al-Mendalawi

Department of Paediatrics, Al-Kindy College of Medicine, University of Baghdad, Baghdad, Iraq

> Address for correspondence: Prof. Mahmood Dhahir Al-Mendalawi, Department of Paediatrics, Al-Kindy College of Medicine, University of Baghdad, P. O. Box 55302, Baghdad Post Office, Baghdad, Iraq. E-mail: mdalmendalawi@yahoo.com

REFERENCES

- Kuti BP, Adegoke SA. Pulmonary function abnormalities in Nigerian children with sickle cell anaemia: Prevalence, pattern and predictive factors. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2018;2:73-9.
- Knudson RJ, Lebowitz MD, Holberg CJ, Burrows B. Changes in the normal maximal expiratory flow-volume curve with growth and aging. Am Rev Respir Dis 1983;127:725-34.
- Njoku CH, Anah CO. Reference values for peak expiratory flow rate in adults of African descent. Trop Doct 2004;34:135-40.
- Olanrewaju DM. Spirometric standards for healthy Nigerian children and adolescents. East Afr Med J 1991;68:812-9.
- Akhiwu HO, Aliyu I. Spirometric values in healthy Nigerian school children aged 6-11 years. J Adv Med Med Res 2017;22:1-8.

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

Access this article online	
Quick Response Code:	Website: www.prccm.org
	DOI: 10.4103/prcm.prcm_1_19

How to cite this article: Al-Mendalawi MD. Pulmonary function abnormalities in nigerian children with sickle cell anemia: Prevalence, pattern, and predictive factors. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2019;3:17. © 2019 Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine | Published by Wolters Kluwer - Medknow

Authors' Response – Pulmonary Function Abnormalities in Nigerian Children with Sickle Cell Anemia: Prevalence, Pattern, and Predictive Factors

Sir,

Thank you for the interest in our article titled, "Pulmonary Function Abnormalities in Nigerian Children with Sickle Cell Anemia: Prevalence, Pattern, and Predictive Factors" published in the October–December 2018 issue of the *Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine*. We are particularly delighted with the suggestions and points raised by the correspondent and hereby wish to respond to the issues.

While we totally agree with the fact that Knudson reference equation used for our population may not be the most appropriate for Nigerian children. We however quickly want to call the attention of the correspondent to the nonavailability of an ideal standard nationwide reference equation for our population. Nigeria is a multiethnic nation, and a population-based spirometry reference equation that takes into account the various ethnic groups in the country is needed, which is unfortunately not available at present.

The reference values suggested by Njoku and Anah^[1] were suggested in adults and they only gave values for peak expiratory flow rates, so are not applicable to our pediatric population.

Spirometry standard suggested by Olanrewaju^[2] about 30 years ago was also not representative of Nigeria population, and the number of children assessed for the study was too few to be used as a standard reference value. Akhiwu and Aliyu^[3] gave their reference equation by studying 710 children in Kano, Northwest part of the country, who were predominantly Hausa/ Fulani ethnic group and the equation may not be representative of the other ethnic groups in the country. In addition, the number of children studies was too small to represent the entire child population of the country. Moreover, the age group covered by their study (6-11 years) excluded the age range of our population of interest (6–16 years), so the equation may not be appropriate for the interpretation of our lung function values. Similarly, other suggested normative values in Nigerian children are given as pilot study because of the small sample size and are nonrepresentative of the various ethnic populations in the country.^[4]

We decided to use Knudson reference value for our population because our study compared the lung function values for our cases (sickle cell anemic [SCA] children) with age- and sex-matched comparative group (children with Hb genotype AA). Although Knudson reference values (done in Caucasian population) may overestimate lung function abnormalities in our population and there is a need to switch to modern spirometry equation,^[5,6] the fact that lung function abnormalities were not equally observed in apparently healthy children compared to the SCA children (3.7% vs. 29.8%)^[7] clearly shows that its application to our population is justifiable.

No doubt, there is a need for a modern, all-inclusive reference equation for Nigerian population; however, the need for routine assessment of lung functions in children with SCA, particularly adolescents and those with acute chest syndrome and multiple vaso-occlusive crises (VOC), which our study^[6] clearly highlight, should not be overlooked.

Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to the clinicians at the Paediatric Department of the Wesley Guild Hospital who assisted in patient recruitment and the children with their caregivers who kindly accepted to participate in this study.

Financial support and sponsorship

Nil.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

Bankole Peter Kuti, Samuel A Adegoke

Department of Paediatrics and Child Health, Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile-Ife, Nigeria

> Address for correspondence: Dr. Bankole Peter Kuti, Department of Paediatrics and Child Health, Obafemi Awolowo University, P.M.B. 013, Ile-Ife, Nigeria. E-mail: kutitherapy@yahoo.com

REFERENCES

- Njoku CH, Anah CO. Reference values for peak expiratory flow rate in adults of African descent. Trop Doct 2004;34:135-40.
- Olanrewaju DM. Spirometric standards for healthy Nigerian children and adolescents. East Afr Med J 1991;68:812-9.
- Akhiwu HO, Aliyu I. Spirometric values in healthy Nigerian school children aged 6-11 years. J Adv Med Med Res 2017;22:1-8.
- Oloyede IP, Ekrikpo UE, Ekanem EE. Normative values and anthropometric determinants of lung function indices in rural Nigerian children: A pilot survey. Niger J Paediatr 2013;40:406-11.

- 5. Enright P. Switch now to modern spirometry reference equations. Ann Am Thorac Soc 2016;13:772.
- Stanojevic S, Wade A, Stocks J. Reference values for lung function: Past, present and future. Eur Respir J 2010;36:12-9.
- Kuti BP, Adegoke SA. Pulmonary function abnormalities in Nigerian children with sickle cell anaemia: Prevalence, pattern and predictive factors. Paediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2018;2:73-9.

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

Access this article online	
Quick Response Code:	Website: www.prcem.org
	DOI: 10.4103/prcm.prcm_5_19

How to cite this article: Kuti BP, Adegoke SA. Authors' Response – Pulmonary function abnormalities in Nigerian children with sickle cell anemia: Prevalence, pattern, and predictive factors. Pediatr Respirol Crit Care Med 2019;3:18-9.

© 2019 Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine | Published by Wolters Kluwer - Medknow

Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine on Web

http://www.journalonweb.com/prcm

Pediatric Respirology and Critical Care Medicine now accepts articles electronically. It is easy, convenient and fast. Check following steps:

1	Registration

- Register from http://www.journalonweb.com/prcm as a new author (Signup as author)
- Two-step self-explanatory process
- 2 New article submission
 - Prepare your files (Article file, First page file and Images, if any)
 - Login into your area
 - Click on 'Submit a new article' under 'New Article'
 - Follow the steps (three steps for article without images and five for with images)
 - On successful submission you will receive an acknowledgement quoting the manuscript numbers

3 Tracking the progress

- Click on 'In Review Article' under 'Submitted Articles'
- The table gives status of the article and its due date to move to next phase
- More details can be obtained by clicking on the Manuscript ID
- Comments sent by the editor and referee will be available from these pages
- 4 Submitting a revised article
 - Click on 'Article for Revision' under 'Submitted Articles'
 - Click on 'Revise'
 - From the first window, you can modify Article Title, Article Type
 - First Page file and Images could be modified from second and third window, respectively
 - The fourth step is uploading the revised article file.
 - Include the referees' comments along with the point to point clarifications at the beginning of the revised article file.
 - Do not include authors' name in the article file.
 - Upload the revised article file against New Article File Browse, choose your file and then click "Upload" OR Click "Finish"
 - On completion of revision process you will be able to check the latest file uploaded from Article Cycle (In Review Articles-> Click on manuscript ID -> Latest file will have a number with 'R')

Facilities

- Submission of new articles with images
- Submission of revised articles
- Checking of proofs
- Track the progress of article in review process

Advantages

- Any-time, any-where access
- Faster review
- Cost saving on postage
- No need for hard-copy submission (except on acceptance images should be sent)
- Ability to track the progress
- Ease of contacting the journal

Requirements for usage

- Computer and internet connection
- Web-browser (preferably newer versions IE 5.0 or NS 4.7 and above)
- Cookies and javascript to be enabled in web-browser

Online submission checklist

- First Page File (text/rtf/doc/pdf file) with title page, covering letter, acknowledgement, etc.
- Article File (text/rtf/doc/pdf file) text of the article, beginning from Title, Abstract till References (including tables). File size limit 1 MB. Do not include images in this file.
- Images (jpeg): Submit good quality colour images. Each image should be less than 4096 kb (4 MB) in size.

Help

- Check Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) on the site
- In case of any difficulty contact the editor

Wyeth Nutrition Science Center Hong Kong (WNSC HK)



Visit now to get latest scientific trends and education resources

https://hongkong.wyethnutritionsc.org



Understanding the Phospholipids

Phospholipids are structural components of cell membranes in human body including brain cells¹

There are 5 major phospholipids in human milk, which are:²



References: 1. Martinez M and Mougan L. J. Neurochem. 1998;71:2528 2533. 2. Cilla A et al. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 2016;66(11):1880-1892. 3. Stillwell W. An introduction to biological membranes (second edition). Elsevier 2016 (Textbook). 4. Kinney HC et al. Neurochemical Research. 1994;19(8):983-998. 5. Spigel I and Petes E. Motecular Membrane Biology. 2002;19:95-101. 6. Multer CP et al. Biochemical et Biophysica Acta. 2015;1851:1052-1055. 7. Kim HY et al. Prog. Lipid Res. 2014;0:1-18. B. Dawson G. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2015;1851(8):1026-1039. g. Weihrauch JL and Son YS. JACCS. 1983;60(12):1921-1978.

Breastfeeding is the best way of feeding a baby during the first 6 months of life and is preferred whenever possible. Infant formula for special medical purposes must be used under medical supervision, after full consideration of all feeding options, including breastfeeding. Continued use of an infant formula for special medical purposes should be assessed on a case-by-case basis in relation to the baby's progress, and bearing in mind any social and financial implications for the family. WYETH* is a registered trademark of Wyeth LLC. Used under license. For healthcare professionals only. WYETH*IS 24-58-18



SINGULAIR® (montelukast sodium, MSD)

Steroid - Free Therapy For Pediatric Patients With Asthma¹



Appropriate as attenuities initial controller treatment for dalits, addescares and children 6 years and older who are unable or unwilling to use ICS; or who experience intolerable side effects from ICS; or who have concorntain alongic rhinitis.

* First approval of SINGULARP* by accal authority in 1998 for attimut, elergis thinks and exercise induced brenchocorstnoton? Authors control was tested in a double-band, pixeteb -controlled bial which included 338 chicken aced & to 14 years pid with antima. They were treated with montel-seat 5 mg once daily or placebo at bedtime for 8 weeks. The FEV1 imoning FEV1 percent change from baseline) was the primary end-point. Montel-wast, promoted with poorts, caused significant iPoth 0111 improvement as the primary end-point. Montel-wast, promoted with poorts, caused significant iPoth 0111 improvement as the primary end-point.

SINGULARP Selected Safety Information

Contraindications - Hypertensitienty to any conservant of the product. Precautions - Crail SNOUARE should not be used to true acute earths attracks. Patients should be scheded to have approximate insulate results activities which are been apports to patients tracked by the activities at used or conservant may any some should be activities at used or conservant may any some should be activities at used or conservant may any some should be activities at used or conservant may be apports to patients tracked as attractions. SINGULARE they are been apports to patients tracked or conservant may have activities at tracked and the single substrained to tracked or conservant may be apported to patients tracked as attractions of the present of the present

Advances: 1. SINGULARY (mental-least contain) tablets product circular. Hong Kong. 2. Global faillable for Automa. Global Strategy for Automa Management and Prevention. 2018. 3. Drug Office (####22W prevent): Kong Kong Department of Health; (2019) [cpcated 2018 Sep 14, ched 2019 Sep 21]. Available from http://www.chegofice.gou/Skoppidhug/productDetailer/feaulticare_providers/907464. 4. Knor B., Matz J., Bernatien JA, et al. Montal-least Chomic Automa in 5-10 14-Year-Old Children: A Randomized, Double-blind Trail. JAMA, 1998; 279: 1181-6.

10

Manufactured by:



Merck Sharp & Dohme (Asia) Ltd.

27/F. Lee Gardan Two, 28 Yun Ping Road, Causeway Bay, Hong Kong Tek (852) 3971-2900 Fax: (852) 2834-0756

Copyright © 2019 Marck Sharp & Dohme Corp., a subsidiary of Merck & Co., Inc., Keniwodh, NJ, USA, All rights reserved. Marketed by:



A. Menarini Hong Kong Limited

20/F, Crocedia Genter, 28 His: Yuen Risad, Kwuin Tong, Kowloon, Hong Kong Teb (852) 3605-5888 Fax: (852) 2597-5231

Menarith has been authorized by Merck Sharp Dohme (Ami) Ltd, as the exclusive partner to market SINGULAIP* in Hong Kong.



FRISO® Gold with LockNutri® System Preserve > 90% of native protein^

Natural Nutrient Easy Digestion*



^ LockNutri® System helps to preserve the native structure of a nutrient in protein (lysine).

* "Most Mums Agree on Easy Digestion", according to 2016-2018 online survey conducted by Kantar Millward Brown market research company, data shows most respondents agreed that FRISO® is a product that can be digested by children easily. Respondents of the survey were mums with children between 3-6 years old who purchased stage 4 growing up formula in the past month. Sample size (n=483).

Breastfeeding is the best nutrition for healthy growth and development of babies. For Health Professionals' Reference Only. WWW.CIPP-MEETING.ORG



CHIBA - TOKYO JAPAN June 27-30, 2019





